
 
 

 

 
Ref. No. BAOA/AERA/05/2022-23        
November 21, 2022 
 
Director (P&S, Tariff) 
Airports Economic Regulatory Authority of India (AERA) 
AERA Building, Administrative Complex,  
New Delhi -110003. 
 
Subject: - Comments on AERA's Consultation Paper (CP) 11/2022-23 
 
Sir, 
 
Please refer AERA’s CP-11/2022-23, regarding the Ground Handling (GH) for BWFSIPL at 
Cochin International Airport, Cochin 
 
We offer the following comments: - 
 

a) The tariff rates of these aeronautical services, applicable to NSOP/GA flights, proposed in 
the CP are too high and not commensurate with similar rates proposed earlier for item-
wise GH services at Delhi, supposedly by the same ISP, with due approval of DIAL/AERA 
in March 2019. As already brought out in our letter Ref. No. BAOA/AERA/04/2022-12 dated 
17 November 2022, there is a need to link the GH services tariff for these, yet-to-be-
regulated semi-skilled/skilled jobs, with the labour rates promulgated separately for each 
state on yearly basis, based on WPI. For example, the ‘aircraft marshalling’ has been 
proposed at Rs. 2500/- for domestic flights in Annex III, sl.no. 9 in the draft tariff order for 
cochin. This is six times more than the similar charges at DIAL in March 2019.  This should 
match with increase in skilled labour charges issued by Delhi Govt. in the years 2019 & 
2022. The aircraft marshaling was being charged at Rs. 400 by the same ISP in March 
2019 at Delhi. 

b) It is submitted that all the services listed in Schedule I & II of the MoCA’s GH policy, needs 
to rationalised and made reasonable/affordable for NSOP/GA category of operators, using 
smaller aircraft, for pan India movements and, depending on airport operators or 
concessionaires (ISPs) for GH services. While adopting ‘soft touch’ approach for proposing 
tariffs for these, unlicensed, GH services, the year-on-year increase should be linked to 
the prevailing labour rates for semi-skilled / skilled workers being employed to do these 
jobs at the public airports. 

c) The itemised-wised GH services rates at Delhi, in Mar 2019, be treated as a benchmark 
for proposing tariff at all other public airports in India due to labour rates in Delhi being the 
highest. 

 
 
 



 
 

 

 
 
 
In view of the above submissions, we request ‘the Authority’ to review and reissue all the itemised 
GH charges being proposed at Cochin, as well as at other public airports across India and, 
rationalized them as per the attached charges issued by Delhi in March 2019. This would go a 
long way to promote the growth of the small aircraft industry in India and ensure affordable last-
mile connectivity on a sustainable basis. 
 
 
Yours faithfully 
For Business Aircraft Operators Association 
 
 
Gp. Capt. Rajesh K. Bali (retd.) 
Managing Director 
 
 
 
Copy: - Chairperson, AERA 
 
Enclosed: - Extract of Marshaling charges in 2019 and in AERA’s CP-11/2022-23 
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